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“We encourage owners to send their best Grietjie photographs to grietjiecomms@gmail.com and we will, with 

your permission, post the best photograph on the cover of our monthly newsletter” 
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CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT by Marius Porteus 
 

...and so the rain came... 

We are very grateful for the recent rain and we can already see the difference. The community 
of Phalaborwa is planning for a day of prayer for rain and each of us should do the same no 
matter where we are.  

On 21 November 2015 the second Grietjie committee meeting took place with all but one 
committee member present and that with an apology. Thank you to the committee for their 
commitment. There is certainly no lack of debate and difference of opinions at these meetings 
but it always ends with support and consensus.   

Access control and Security 
Another month has passed where there were no reports of theft of any kind on Grietjie. This 
is the place to be! Opportunistic thieves are so aware that many house owners will be going 

NEWSLETTER 



away in December so please lock up properly and let our Reserve Manager know that you will 
be away. Image of our Reserve staff is very important to us. Gerrie and Mike recently had a 
meeting with our staff to amongst other things discuss the responsibility and required conduct 
of a Grietjie employee in uniform. We have received complaints from owners with regards to 
the conduct of staff while in uniform and inappropriate attire at the gate. Necessary steps 
have been taken and we have the commitment from our staff that they will respect their 
uniforms and wear it with pride. Although we have an entry permit system, the gate guards 
will not always know/remember who has been allowed in and for how long as approved by 
the owner. At the recent committee meeting it was decided to introduce an entry disc for a 
vehicle to support the entry permit, one for contractors and one for visitors. This will clearly 
indicate the duration of stay on Grietjie. This is similar what you will find at holiday resorts. 
This will just make it easier for our gate guards to control access better. Michael Kristensen is 
busy finalising owners entry stickers for the New Year and will be available at the entrance 
gate soon.  
 
Grietjie Staff 
We are continuously improving the staff accommodation and with the help of Gerrie, 
committee members and owners. More improvements were done in November.  
 

        
                                                                                                   
Thank you to all that have contributed.  
 
The Christmas season is here and many of our staff might also get the opportunity to spend 
time with their families. Please ensure you take care of them and ensure their salaries are paid 
in time so they can also enjoy Christmas. For those owners who are not present on Grietjie 
the message is even more important.  Our staff are part of Grietjie and we need treat and 
acknowledge them with the necessary respect. Thanks you to all the Grietjie staff for helping 
us making Grietjie a great place to live.  
 
Roads 
Maintenance of the internal road system is on-going and with the rain will come more need 
for road repairs. More owners have come forward and made time to assist with maintenance 
of portions of gravel roads. Gerrie has now officially named this initiative “adopt a road”. We 
will however ensure that a standard is maintained and the committee and relevant portfolio 
owners, in this case Pierre Ackermann, will continue to take charge of road maintenance. 
Thank you to Neil Bridges that has also now offered his assistance. Pierre has also submitted 
a proposal to the committee on 21 November that will assist us to decide on the way forward 
with tarred roads. A portion of the tarred road has been identified to be used as a test portion 
to see how well a certain method of sealing it will last. We have limited funds for this so the 
test portion will be roughly 50 to 100 meters long. This test will be used to compile a strategy 
for maintaining and/or saving the tarred roads of Grietjie should it work and a road 
maintenance strategy will be submitted for approval at the next AGM. Patch repair work will 
continue on other portion of roads. Those that can offer assistance please contact Pierre 
Ackermann. Any donations will also be welcomed to extend the test portion.  Thank you for 
the comments and feedback received from owners with regards to the maintenance of the 
gravel roads. As far as possible the strategy is to keep the width of roads on Grietjie as narrow 



as possible. The entrance road from the gate to the crossings is a public road and we have less 
control how this is graded. We will however request the municipality and the grader operator 
to be sensitive not to cut further into the undisturbed edge of the road.   
 
Fences and Infrastructure 
Quotations have been obtained to replace the current fence. If a new fence is erected as per 
Balule standard we can expect a cost of between R 70 000 and R 80 000 per km. A new fence 
built 100 % to the Balule standards is not achievable due to obvious financial reasons and also 
not necessarily required for now. The committee has approved an amount to be spent on the 
fence and we will use the allocation to strengthen the fence where it needs the most 
attention.  Should monies from off takes not come in we will need donations and if this all fails 
we will request at the AGM to draw funds from the investment account that is set aside for 
the unforeseen. We have also decided that for now we must allocated more money to fence 
repairs and as such less is available for roads (tarred road upgrades). The fence upgrade was 
discussed at the Balule meeting and we will also submit a request for assistance from Balule.      
 
We would like to express our appreciation and thank Andre van Rooyen from plot #78 who so 
kindly donated two smaller trailers to Grietjie. This can be towed by either of our light vehicles 
and will make general maintenance work much easier.  Thank you Andre.  
 
Game and Vegetation 
For those owners not staying on Grietjie is has been extremely hot the last 4 weeks with 
temperatures exceeding 40°C occurring often. The first two weeks in November no rain fell 
but we were blessed with some decent thunderstorms in the second half of the month. 
Vegetation for the grazers is little but somehow they survive with little deaths reported. The 
Impala females are due to drop their babies so the recent rains came just in time. We need 
much more rains however to see grass recover properly. We have not come across or received 
any reports of poaching the last month.  
Reports of physical damage caused by elephants (pipes, tanks, fences) have increased 
significantly and is of concern. We however need to remember that we do live in a free 
roaming area and these things will happen. Our constitution does make provision of how to 
deal with problem animals. To tag an animal as a problem animal is however not that easy. 
We must clearly identify the animal. There must be proof of continuous and “malicious” 
damage caused. The cumulative cost of these damages must also be quantified. We will also 
have to prove that we have made reasonable efforts to keep an animal out of a specific area. 
The key words are therefore “positive identification of the problem animal, clearly linked to 
the damage caused, repetitive incidents/damages, cost of repair damages”. If you believe that 
such a problem animal exists then please provide information to our Reserve 
Manager/Warden. Water holes can add to the issue discussed above. Previous committees 
have extensively reported on the impact of game movement due to water holes. I can again 
report that Grietjie still has the highest water hole count and yes this is due to the higher 
density of owners. Artificially filled water holes for larger game is not recommended and 
discouraged. Please refrain from feeding animals or creating man made waterholes that are 
kept full. Let nature take its toll.  
 
The annual game off take proposals was submitted at the Balule Committee meeting on 25 
October 2015. The message from this meeting was clear, Balule does not want to be seen as 
a hunting reserve and that game off takes in the future is likely to reduce. Off takes for buffalo 
and some other species have already been reduced for the next season compared to this year. 
Final approval for game off takes will now be submitted at the meeting with Kruger Park. The 
proceeds that we do get from off takes could therefore also reduce in the future so our 
financial planning cannot bank on proceeds from off takes. We will have to look at other 
sources of additional income. 
 



Unfortunately game is also poached and the loss of particular Rhino continues at alarming 
rates. Balule has identified initiatives and investigating new methods to counter rhino 
poaching. These are in the initial stages and will largely be sponsored projects. Support that 
will be required from owners is to obtain and make some information available to the 
committee. Gerrie and Jan Caspers will approach you for the following information and we 
ask that you kindly assist: Names of your staff, if they reside on Grietjie and where, copy of 
their ID and a most recent “full face photo. Please forward this to Gerrie via email 
grietjiewarden@gmail.com. We would like to have this database completed by end December 
2015. We also recommend that if you are so lucky to get a picture of a rhino on Grietjie that 
you do not display this on social media and ask your guests to do likewise.  
 
Finances 
Our cash flow positions remain slightly positive as members pay their levies.  We however do 
not have much surplus to proactively deal with road and fence repairs and we do these as 
money is available on a monthly basis. As explained above, we cannot commit to major repairs 
due to this and therefore encourage owners that can afford to pay their levies upfront to do 
so. If you have won the lotto or inherited millions, we will gladly accept donations to further 
plough back in the road and fence project. We are grateful for the levies we have received and 
a big thank you for this.   
 
Please continue to forward your comments to grietjiecomms@gmail.com or to any of the 
committee members.   

 
 
RESERVE MANAGER’S REPORT by Gerrie van Zyl 
Security and access control. 

Happy to report no major incidents reported. 

Game management  

Sad to report one rhino cow been poached on the morning of the 5 November on Olifants south 

(across the river from Grietjie). Johan, a Mamba tracker, and one of our rangers followed the tracks 

where they entered and exited through Doreen. We want to thank them for their efforts but 

unfortunately the poachers got away. 

One warthog with a snare was reported by Jackie Harmse. She arranged for a vet to come and dart 

the warthog to remove the snare. Thank you Jackie. 

Elephants continue to do a lot of damage all over Grietjie. 

Vegetation. 

No grazing left but fortunately the green leaves from the shrubs and trees are a good substitute. 

The official count on the trees that we had to cut and remove from the roads for the month of 

October caused by the Elephants is as follows: 

99 Knob thorn, 5 Mopani, 12 Red bush willow, 2 Buffalo thorn, 3 Leadwood & 1 Green thorn giving 

us a total of 122 with a daily average of 4 trees removed. 

Climate  

There were a few cool days but for most of the time hot and dry. 
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Roads  

Hans Schmid graded the Zebra lane and the road from his place to Olifants north gate. Thank you 

Hans for a job well done. 

Neil Bridges rehabilitated the burrow pit next to the road on plot #51. Thanks Neil. 

We used 95 pre-mix bags of tar to fix potholes. It is an ongoing process. 

 
 
 
RAINFALL AND TEMPERATURE STATS by Ian Owtram 

The figures seem to be a bit skewed for the month but this may be because we were away for 

10 days but then again it is still an average and the weather has been very hot and dry. 

Interestingly we are more or less on track rainfall wise by comparison with the long term 

average but the prospects are not good as the grass crop is non-existent now. 

 



 

 

GET TO KNOW THE STAFF by Marc van der Walt 

This month we are going to focus on two gate guards, namely Edgar and Tenny. 

 

Edgar Malatji has 11 years’ service with Grietjie as a gate guard and he resides in Selwane, Phalaborwa. 



 

 

Tenny Ngobeni has 1 years’ service with Grietjie as a gate guard and he resides in Makushane, 

Phalaborwa. 

  

INTERESTING SIGHTINGS 

Oli from plot #6 submitted the following sequence of photographs taken from the river’s edge 
on Thursday 5th November 2015 by ©Roy Terlien. As Oli says, Roy was at the right place at the 
right time with the right equipment. Thanks for sharing these great photos with us Oli, it’s 
much appreciated. 
 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

  



ANIMAL FACTS – National Geographic 

Hippopotamus 

Hippopotamus amphibius 
 

 

Hippopotamuses love water, which is why the Greeks named them the "river horse." Hippos spend 
up to 16 hours a day submerged in rivers and lakes to keep their massive bodies cool under the hot 
African sun. Hippos are graceful in water, good swimmers, and can hold their breath underwater for 
up to five minutes. However, they are often large enough to simply walk or stand on the lake floor, 
or lie in the shallows. Their eyes and nostrils are located high on their heads, which allows them to 
see and breathe while mostly submerged. 

Hippos also bask on the shoreline and secrete an oily red substance, which gave rise to the myth 
that they sweat blood. The liquid is actually a skin moistener and sunblock that may also provide 
protection against germs. 

At sunset, hippopotamuses leave the water and travel overland to graze. They may travel 10 
kilometers in a night, along single-file pathways, to consume some 35 kilograms of grass. 
Considering their enormous size, a hippo's food intake is relatively low. If threatened on land hippos 
may run for the water—they can match a human's speed for short distances. 

Hippo calves weigh nearly 45 kilograms at birth and can suckle on land or underwater by closing 
their ears and nostrils. Each female has only one calf every two years. Soon after birth, mother and 
young join schools that provide some protection against crocodiles, lions, and hyenas. 

Hippos once had a broader distribution but now live in eastern central and southern sub-Saharan 
Africa, where their populations are in decline. 

Source: National Geographic 

 


